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HTMA President’s Notes 

April 2017 

Dear Friends, 

After a last gasp of winter, likely enough to affect our 

plum trees and other budding vegetation, it appears 

that we are well into spring. Ginny and I are certainly 

ready for the weather to turn warmer, and I expect that 

you are as well. 

The warmer days coming up will offer us opportunities 

to enjoy listening to and playing music out-of-doors. 

That’s really great. Just remember to get your 

instrument out of the car as soon as you get where you 

are going. Even in April or May, temperatures inside 

parked cars can reach levels that will cause glue joints in 

our guitars, fiddles, and banjos to give up the ghost. 

Please don’t run your own environmental extremes 

endurance tests on cherished instruments. Keep them 

cool. 

(Continued on Page 3) 

  

HTMA Monthly Meeting & Jam 
Sunday – April 16th – 1:30 

Huntsville Libraries are closed for Easter Sunday, 

so the meeting this month will be at the home of 

HTMA President Jerry LeCroy 

1311 Chesterfield Road, Huntsville 

 

HTMA Coffeehouse 

April 24, 7:00 
at the Burritt Museum Old Church 

Featuring Curtis and Loretta, 
and opening with  

former HTMA president Jack Ellis 
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HTMA Executive Board 
 

President - 

JERRY LECROY  

256-880-6234 jelecroy@knology.net 
 

Vice President & Public Service 

Chairman 

JIM ENGLAND  

256-852-5740 harpatune@yahoo.com 
 

Secretary/Treasurer 

PAT LONG 

256-539-7211 plong@hiwaay.net 
 

Publicity Chairman  

BOB HICKS  

256-683-9807 hsvfolk@gmail.com 
 

Performance Chairwoman 

KAREN NEWSUM  
karen.newsum@comcast.net 
 

Operations Chairman 

GEORGE WILLIAMS  

george.p.williams@pobox.com 
 

Webmaster/ 

JERI ANN PAYNE  
jeriann3@gmail.com 
 

Acting Newsletter Editor 

Jerry LeCroy  (Position open!) 

 
The leadership of HTMA invites YOU 
to be an active part of our great 
organization, whether you play an 
instrument, or want to share in any 
other way, we welcome you and thank 
you for your support! 

Calendar of Upcoming Events 
 

*SATURDAY April  1st   

ELMCROFT ASSISTED LIVING - 

Starting 3:00 PM - 8020 Benaroya Lane, Huntsville AL 

 

*SATURDAY March 8th  

HARBORCHASE RETIREMENT HOME  

Starting 10:30 AM - 4801 Whitesport Circle, Huntsville AL 

 

SUNDAY April  16th  

Regular members meeting and jam session  

at the LeCroy house, 

1311 Chesterfield Road, Huntsville 
 

*SATURDAY April  22nd  

REGENCY RETIREMENT VILLAGE  

Starting 3:15 PM  2004 Max Luther Drive, Huntsville, AL 

 

TUESDAY April  25th  

HTMA Coffeehouse! 
At the Burritt Museum Old Church, 7:00  

This coffeehouse will feature terrific songwriters and 

performers Curtis and Loretta 
Opening with Jack Ellis (former HTMA President)  
 

*  Retirement home dates are subject to change. 

Please check with Jim England for firm dates and 

times 
 

 
1 Abby Parker at the February HTMA Coffeehouse 

(photo courtesy J. LeCroy) 

For more information about HTMA or 

current events, you can visit our website at 

www.huntsvillefolk.org 

You can join up or renew membership using 

PayPal at  

http://www.huntsvillefolk.org/paypal.htm  

mailto:george.p.williams@pobox.com
http://www.huntsvillefolk.org/
http://www.huntsvillefolk.org/paypal.htm
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[President’s Notes, Continued from Page 1] 

Last week I received an offer from Helen Sheffield to 

pick up a group of LPs that were recorded by the 

Huntsville Association of Folk Musicians (HAFM, a 

precursor to HTMA) back in the sixties. HAFM recorded 

two albums, featuring both member musicians and 

Sand Mountain banjo legend Jim Connor. If you have 

any interest in acquiring copies of these long lost LPs, 

please let me know.  

HTMA is still much in need of a few good women (or 

men) to help out with some of our activities.  We could 

really use some assistance on the coffeehouse 

production. One important job that needs doing is as 

simple as collecting admission at the door. We also 

need to have volunteers who are willing to serve as a 

backup for long –serving sound technician George 

Williams, and as a backup for your president, who has 

been the gear-schlepper-in-chief for the past ten years 

or so. Both George and I lead fairly active lives, so we 

will occasionally find ourselves out of town for 

coffeehouse dates, and we really need a reliable backup 

for those dates. Please let me know if you can help out 

with either of these key posts. 

In my case, out-of-town dates are right around the 

corner. I will miss both March and April coffeehouses 

due to outside commitments. I particularly hate to miss 

the April coffeehouse, which will feature Curtis and 

Loretta, who are great musicians coming to play for us 

from their home in Minnesota. Please let me know if 

you can help at all on any of the HTMA operations. 

Thank you! 

Jerry LeCroy

 

2 Curtis Teague at the April 2014 HTMA Coffeehouse 

 

3 Curtis and Loretta at the April 2014 HTMA Coffeehouse 
(photo courtesy J. LeCroy) 

Curtis and Loretta  

will be feature Artists for the  

April 25 HTMA Coffeehouse 

Curtis Teague and Loretta Simonet have been 

performing music together since 1977. Loretta was a 

recent grad in Theater Arts at St Cloud State University 

when she went to California to seek fortune as a 

musician. Curtis, a Texas native, had just got back from 

living in Hawaii, and met Loretta on the beach as she 

was practicing for a gig. In their early years they spent 

lots of time busking, and hitchhiked to get to gigs at 

coffeehouses across the west coast.  

Curtis and Loretta play a wide range of music, from folk 

anthems of the 60s to new songs that Loretta has 

penned dealing with current events, and a sprinkling of 

Celtic music and material from even farther afield. 

Loretta sings with a fine soprano voice, and 

accompanies herself on harp. Curtis is a talented multi-

instrumentalist, and will entertain the HTMA audience 

on guitar, banjo, bazouki, and mandolin.  They have 

been polishing their act for nearly forty years, and the 

practice shows.  

Curtis and Loretta will have their latest CD [When 

There’s Good to be Done] for sale at the coffeehouse, 

along with at least a few of their seven previous albums. 

This show is likely to be the highlight of the 2017 

coffeehouse season.  
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String Theory  

By Jerry LeCroy 

Most of us play instruments where the sound source is 

a vibrating string. The list of stringed instruments is 

pretty large – from the original harp, to bowed 

instruments of the violin factory, the lyre and its fretted 

derivatives, guitars, ukuleles, banjos, and that king of 

instruments, the piano. Why is it that so many 

instruments use vibrating strings as tonal sources? 

I think historically speaking, string instruments got their 

start because string was hot technology back in hunter-

gatherer times. Far back in pre-history strings were 

used for fishing, to bind structures together and for 

sewing, and for that pivotal stone-age hi-tech weapon, 

the bow. I imagine that the very first bow hunters took 

some pleasure in hearing the twang of a bow string 

leading up to capture of some tasty game animal. The 

bow and the whistle or horn are among the first musical 

instruments, following basic percussion instruments 

(hitting sticks together, or rocks, or pounding on hollow 

logs). From horns, which started out as actual animal 

horns, early music makers quickly evolved to producing 

flutes out of long bones.  

Flutes were a key development toward modern music, 

since they produce tones in definite frequency steps. 

That is a big departure from horns, that only play a 

limited number of tones, or bows, that have a sliding 

tonality based on the string mass and tension.  

Strings, particularly metal strings, have real advantages 

for music production. They are relatively inexpensive to 

produce, and the end product lasts a long time and is 

pretty good about maintaining tension and staying in 

tune. That was not true of the earliest lyre, harp, and 

violin strings, made from gut. Gut materials are 

notoriously sensitive to the effects of humidity, a factor 

I remember from my youth playing tennis with gut 

strings (yes, it was that long ago). Back in that era, gut 

strings could be used at higher tension than the 

available synthetics, and provided better traction for 

putting spin on a ball. They were totally useless, though, 

if the tennis court happened to get a bit wet.  

There is a little math associated with string vibration 

(hence “string theory”).  The transverse vibration 

frequency of a string is proportional to the square root 

of string tension, and inversely proportional to the 

string length and the square root of string mass. The 

formula is: 

 

In this equation T is string tension in pounds, υ is string 
weight in pounds per inch of string length, and L is scale 
length in inches. 
For a light gauge E string (about 0.011 inch diameter 

and a Gibson guitar scale length (around 25.75 inches), 

the string tension needs to be about 18.4 pounds for 

the string to be in tune (329 Hz). 

Go to a medium gauge string, say .014 diameter, and 

the necessary tension to tune to concert pitch increases 

to nearly thirty pounds. The mathematically astute 

reader might note that there is a 65% increase in string 

tension for a 27% increase in string diameter. The player 

will find that the increased string tension moving from 

light to medium gauge strings has a substantial effect 

on the forces needed to fret or bend the guitar string. 

And it isn’t just one string. String sets are usually 

designed so that all strings in a set will have close to the 

same tension when tuned up to standard pitch. Even 

string tension makes the fretting and bending effort 

consistent across the strings, for best playability.  

I bring this up because I had a surprising conversation 

with a pretty good guitar player the other day. This 

gentleman was playing a small-body guitar, and was 

exclaiming over how much better his instrument 

sounded after a recent switch to ultra-light strings.  

That behavior was totally contrary to my experience 

and expectations. Normally, the weight-per-inch part of 

the string equation is a real driver in how strings sound 

on a guitar. As strings get more massive, they become 

better able to get the guitar top moving through the 

forces exerted on the saddle and bridge. Taken to a 

limit, an infinitesimally thin string would have zero 

mass, and hence be incapable of transferring any 

acoustic energy to the guitar top.  It would be totally 

silent. As a general rule, heavier strings transfer energy 

to the guitar top (and thence to the air where we can 

hear it) more effectively than lighter strings. Heavier 

strings are always going to be louder, and as a result will 

almost always sound better.  
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Almost always? What’s the hitch? Well, for a string to 

sound really pleasant, we want it to vibrate so that the 

higher vibration modes are all nice integer multiples of 

the string’s primary vibration frequency. As string gets 

thicker, the higher harmonics tend to get pushed above 

simple integer multiples of the fundamental frequency, 

due to the effects of the bending stiffness of the string 

at its end supports (on a guitar, the nut and saddle).  

The mechanical behavior that increases the frequency 

of higher modes is termed “inharmonicity”, and is a 

huge deal for folks who are designing string sets for 

pianos. Wound strings are a way to reduce/control 

inharmonicity. The windings (usually a copper alloy) add 

mass, but don’t increase the bending stiffness of the 

core string. Taking this notion to the limit brings us the 

string variety referred to by makers as “silk and steel”. 

Silk and steel (S&S) guitar strings have a steel wire in 

the core, but the wire is much thinner than normal 

strings. Around the thin steel core is a bundle of 

polyester or nylon fibers (not actually silk), which 

increase the effective diameter, and then a 

conventional copper-alloy winding, which adds mass. 

This composite construction lets the S&S strings have 

low tension, so they are quite easy to play, while still 

providing sufficient string mass to sound loud enough 

for listeners to enjoy.  

Why doesn’t everyone use S&S strings? Well, this is 

another case of TANSTAAFL. [TANSTAAFL, an acronym 

coined by Robert Heinlein in the late 1940s, is short for 

There Ain’t No Such Thing As A Free Lunch.] The 

downside of S&S is that inside the fiber bundle all the 

little nylon fibers have to slide against each other as the 

string vibrates. That sliding action creates frictional 

damping internal to the strings. As a result of the 

internal friction losses, S&S strings demonstrate very 

poor sustain. Plucked notes just die out quickly. And the 

low tension that makes these strings friendly to play 

also makes it easy to over-pluck so that the strings 

vibrate too far and the strings impact frets in the middle 

of the neck. The result of strings hitting the frets is a 

horrid buzzing sound.  

S&S strings have uses – I applied them on an old Sigma 

12-string guitar that had action so high that buzzing was 

not possible and a top so weak that low tension strings 

were a necessity. In the end, though, I decided I was 

better off shedding that guitar than trying to make it 

playable with soft strings.  

I still don’t know what sonic effect my friend found that 

made him think that his guitar sounded better with the 

extra light strings. Maybe he was able to perceive a 

better balance between the wound and un-wound 

strings. In most cases, though, heavier strings are going 

to sound better. 

There has been an evolution in guitar design and in 

string options. A century and a half ago, guitars were all 

strung with gut.  By the 17th century, luthiers began 

using the wrapped-string approach to string 

construction. The wrapped-string design was an 

adaption of the techniques that had been developed for 

making harpsichord and piano strings.  Guitars still used 

gut as the tension carrier, with metal overwraps.  In the 

mid nineteenth century, development of wiremaking 

technology, driven largely by the American demand for 

fence and telegraph wire, made it possible for wire 

manufacturers to produce in commercial quantities the 

high-strength fine-diameter wire a guitar would need. In 

the mid-1800s, many guitars designed and braced for 

the tension of gut strings were restrung with the new 

steel strings. Although the sound was brighter, and the 

metal strings held tune better, the higher tension from 

steel strings destroyed most of the instruments so 

adapted in short order.  

Late in the 19th century the Larson brothers developed a 

design for ladder bracing in the guitar top and neck 

construction with truss rods that would withstand steel 

string tension. The Larson guitars formed the basis for 

early Gibson ladder-braced guitars. By the 1920s, a 

number of steel-string guitars were available, and most 

were designed for string sizes that today we would call 

medium or heavy gauges.  

There is an inherent trade-off in the design of a guitar 

top. On the one hand, the top needs to be strong 

enough to withstand the string tension and vibration 

year after year. On the other hand, the lighter and more 

flexible the top is, the more efficiently it will transfer 

energy from the string vibration into air motion that we 

can hear. While some guitars are still designed to 

tolerate heavier-weight strings, many modern designers 

have focused on making more lightweight and 

responsive guitar tops. That is why makers like Taylor 
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and Seagull recommend light weight strings on most of 

their guitars. The occasional “bluegrass cannon” may be 

designed to work with the loads from higher tension 

string sets, but guitar players as a group have gravitated 

away from heavy strings to playing guitars with light 

strings and responsive tops.  

You may want to experiment with what strings seem to 

sound best, or play best, on your guitar(s). Don’t expect 

that the strings that sound best will be easiest to play, 

though, or that the easiest-to-play strings will also be 

the longest lasting. Those three attributes, playability, 

tone, and durability are like north and south poles – you 

can only approach one by getting farther away from the 

others.  

That doesn’t mean that you should give up on the 

search. Do keep trying out different strings, and when 

you find a set that really wows you, please write a 

review on them and send it in to publish in the 

newsletter. I think that HTMA members have an abiding 

interest in quality strings 

Keep in tune! 

Jerry 

 

4 Susan Hood playing at the February 2017 HTMA Coffeehouse 
(photo courtesy J. LeCroy) 

 

 

 

HTMA Meeting/Jam Etiquette 

(This is a column that gets republished every couple years, as 

new members come in and old members need a reminder) 
HTMA meetings are a lot of fun for most everyone who 

comes out to the jam. There are a few things that can 

make the meetings, or any jam for that matter, more 

enjoyable. Some things that we could practice at our 

meetings include:  
 

Assume the leader of a song does NOT want 

accompaniment, unless they say so, or indicate the key: 

"Let's try I'll Fly Away in F#". I know it was really hard 

for me to play my own guitar when I first joined. 

Hearing so many instruments just drowned mine out, 

and I was apt to get lost. Of course in time I learned how 

to hear myself AND others, which was a great benefit of 

coming to the meetings, personally. It is a kindness to let 

folks who are just learning a tune, and maybe arenôt so 

confident about how to play it, to do it without the 

distraction of competing notes and beats.  
 

I think that conversation at meetings should be 

encouraged, but if you want to talk at length, maybe you 

might step outside. Two or more folks speaking at 

normal levels will overpower most singers, and degrade 

the performance for people who want to listen.  
 

Tune your instrument to concert pitch BEFORE you 

play. Those of us with sensitive ears are inclined to 

cringe when someone is playing a quarter note out of 

tune compared to the rest of the room. We all should 

tune to some standard, and concert pitch (a=440 Hz) is a 

convenient compromise. These days digital tuners are 

cheap (under $10) and ubiquitous. If you didnôt bring a 

tuner, just ask to borrow one. Many members bring more 

than one tuner to every jam.  
 

If you really don't know the tune, and are having a real 

tough time following the rhythm, or chords, maybe you 

should just hold back till you have it down a little better. 

We want the meeting to be a learning environment, so 

soft playing is encouraged until you have it down, 

then jump right in!  
 

We all love a sing-a-long, but again, two or more 

folks singing will drown out many folks, so be 

observant to volume levels. The same is true for 

instruments, especially those pesky banjos! 
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Do you have an item for sale? Are you looking for an instrument? Are you wanting to acquire, trade or sell musical gear, recordings, books, 

get something repaired.... Do you need music lessons? Are you wanting to join or find a new group or band member? This section of our 

newsletter is for members to place ads for services or instruments or anything related to music. It will be updated for each newsletter. If 

you have an item or advertisement you would like to be published, please send an EMAIL (preferably before the fifteenth of the month) to 

jelecroy@knology.net (Jerry) to have your listing included in the upcoming newsletter. In your email, fully describe what your offering or 

looking for, and how you want users to contact YOU, via email, phone or both, etc. Once your listing or item is no longer active, please also 

email webmaster@huntsvillefolk.org for removal of your listing. Please note that HTMA makes this service available to aid our users in 

finding, trading or selling music items and services only - and we are not responsible for the completion or non-compliance of any 

transactions between members.

 

 

Vance Sheffield has a number of copies of two LPs that 

HTMA [then the Huntsville Association of Folk 

Musicians or HAFM] recorded in the early 1970s. Vance 

also has some records produced by TennVale in the 

same time period, with collections of tunes by a number 

of country fiddlers of that era, and other LPs recorded at 

the Galax convention. All of the albums came from the 

estate of Doug Crosswhite, owner of Tennvale records 

and the engineer of the 1 & 2 HAFM albums.  

The price for the HAFM albums is $15 per set for the 

AL 1 & 2 albums, free shipping, and $10 each for any 

other albums, free shipping. Payment can be made 

through Paypal at helenhsheffield@aol.com or they can 

send a check to Helen Sheffield, PO Box 1342 Killen, 

AL  35645.  Phone #256-757-8370, Vance or Helen.   


